
TOWN COUNCIL


JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND


March 13, 1995

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library conference room, 26 North Road, at 7:59 PM by Council President Fred Pease. The following members were present:


Paul A. Robertson, Vice-President


Richard A. Hines


Mark E. Liberati


Steven M. McInnis

Also present were:


Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator


Theresa C. Donovan, CMC, Town Clerk


Thomas P. Tighe, Chief of Police


Steven J. Goslee, Public Works Director


Jane Miner, Personnel Board Chair


Arthur J. Christman, Deputy Fire Chief


J. Christopher Powell, Conservation Commission Chair


Donald T. Armington, Harbor Management Commission Chair


James A. Donnelly, Esq., Town Solicitor


AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
1)
Council President Pease administered the oath of office to Joseph P. Razza as Probationary Police Officer.

2)
Charlotte Richardson addressed Council as the American Cancer Society coordinator for Jamestown and stated the daffodil was chosen as the ACS' fundraising symbol, as it is the first flower of Spring and the flower of hope; to recognize their fundraising drive, Ms. Richardson asked that March 20 through 24 be proclaimed as ACS Daffodil Days in Jamestown. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to amend the agenda to accommodate Ms. Richardson's request. So voted. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to so proclaim March 20 through 24, 1995 as The American Cancer Society Daffodil Days in Jamestown. So voted.


SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING COMMISSION
1)
Transfer of stock application:  if favorable, order advertised for hearing on Monday, April 10, 1995 at 7:30 PM:


CLASS B-Tavern

Long Wharf Marina Restaurant, Inc.


dba The Bay Voyage


150 Conanicus Avenue


(Stockholder: Inn Group Associates)


TO





Long Wharf Marina Restaurant, Inc.


dba The Bay Voyage


150 Conanicus Avenue


(Stockholder: Eastern Resorts Company, LLC)

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to order the transfer of stock application advertised for public hearing on April 10, 1995. Councilor McInnis: We want the names, addresses and dates of birth of all stock holders for the proposed corporation by the hearing date. Motion so voted.


CONSENT AGENDA
Councilor Hines requested removal of item 3c. Councilor McInnis expressed concern about receiving minutes that were already months old. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept the consent agenda as amended. So voted. The amended consent agenda consisted of:

1)
Adoption of Council Minutes


a)
02/27/95 (regular meeting)


b)
03/06/95 (financial town meeting)

2)
Bills and Payroll

3)
Copies of minutes of Boards and Committees


a)
Tax Assessment Board of Review (02/15/95)


b)
Zoning Board of Review (01/24/95)


d)
Jamestown Housing Authority (01/11/95)


e)
Affordable Housing Committee



i)
02/15/94
   iii)
04/19/94

v)
11/15/94 


    ii)
03/15/94
    iv)
06/14/94
    vi)
01/24/95


f)
Planning Commission



i)
09/21/94
    iv)
11/02/94     vii)
01/04/95 


    ii)
10/05/94
     v)
11/16/94    viii)
01/18/95 

        iii)
10/19/94      vi)
12/07/94      ix)
02/01/95











x)02/15/95


g)
Library Board of Trustees (01/19/95)

4)
Harbor Management Commission attendance record

5)
Meeting notice re: town meeting with Governor Lincoln Almond (03/20/95)

6)
DEM notices


a)
Insignificant Alteration-Permit: John T. Barrett, Jr. at the intersection of Newport Street and Fort Wetherill Road (AP 10, Lot 29)


b)
Letter and publication entitled "Compliance Guide for Owners and Operators of Underground Storage Tanks in RI"

7)
RIDOT notice of public meeting (03/07/95) re: siting of Newport Marine Terminal

3)
Copies of minutes of Boards and Committees (c) Harbor Management Commission (01/11/95 & 01/19/95): Councilor Hines: There appears to have been some question of cordoning off the Fort Getty dock for safety reasons; has that been done? Mr. Armington: Yes. Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept item 3c. So voted.


EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
1)
Administrator: litigation (noted; as scheduled)


OPEN FORUM
1)
Scheduled Requests to Address (none)

2)
Non‑Agenda Requests to Address

 (none)


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES AND TOWN OFFICIALS

1)
Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator

a)
General Report (attached hereto)

b)   For Council Consideration


i)
Application for Shoreline Access Improvement Grant
Motion by Councilor Liberati, seconded by Councilor McInnis to approve submission of the Town's application to RIDEM for a Shoreline Access Improvement grant. So voted.

    ii)
East Ferry Plan
Motion by Councilor Liberati, seconded by Councilor Hines to place the plan on the March 27 agenda for action. So voted.

Additionally:

Route 138: Ms. Shocket will arrange for a demonstration of graffiti-proof paint proposed for the exposed concrete surfaces of the North Road overpass.

2)
Planning Commission: Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to reappoint Richard J. Waters to the Commission for a four year term, term ending December 31, 1998. So voted. Motion by Councilor Hines, seconded by Councilor McInnis to appoint Mary M. Brennan to the Commission for a four year term replacing Susan Licardi, term ending December 31, 1998. So voted.

3)
Computer Study Committee: Council consensus: With so many well qualified applicants, more than two should be appointed. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to expand the committee to include five public vacancies and to appoint Stephen J. Mecca, Cynthia J. Olobri, Philip Calcina, Charles S. Caldwell and David J. Brazil to said committee. So voted. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson that the committee shall submit their report to the Council no later than August 31, with monthly reports from the chair. So voted.

4)
Personnel Board report regarding use of merit as criteria for increases in the salaries of Jamestown municipal employees: Ms. Miner: We recommend merit not be considered as the sole criteria for determining raises; we recommend you continue longevity, but with a revised schedule; longevity is considered a form of compensation for keeping someone in a lower paying job than that person would be qualified for in the private sector; if only a merit system is used, there could be perceptions of unfairness in a community this size. Councilor McInnis: We have a professional administrator; what could the problem be with merit recommendations? Mr. Christman (also a member of the board): With such small units/departments there could be problems; in a larger company, the supervisor would be further removed. Councilor Hines: In the real world, supervisors evaluate performance; municipal employees should not be shielded from that. Ms. Miner: The perception can be there that conflicts or favoritisms exist; it is one of the reasons that we recommended that merit increases would be reviewed by a committee and not just decided by one person. Councilor McInnis: The familiarity of the community is how municipalities differ from larger companies. Councilor Liberati: We did encompass cost of living and merit in the last set of raises for department heads; unions have not yet been addressed; although historically so, I do not believe municipal jobs are so awful now that they need to be rewarded with longevity. Ms. Miner: We were not asked to compare department heads with private industry, but Jamestown's department heads were in the lower third of municipal salaries throughout the state; were performance evaluations used prior to this year's financial town meeting and renewal of the department head contracts? Councilor Hines: Yes. Ms. Miner: If that is done and the department head has opportunity for input, that is the vehicle used for a merit based salary increase system; our recommendation is that you do not remove cost of living or longevity for department heads or union members. Councilor Hines: Put this on the agenda for mid-April. Council consensus: Schedule public work session on April 17 with Personnel Board and department heads following the Water and Sewer Commissioners meeting (8:00 PM).

5)
Harbor Management Commission
a)
Memorandum re: environmental representative vacancy (interviews: 3/20; appointment: 3/27) (noted)

b)
Proposed Fort Getty dock repairs and expenditure of funds

Mr. Armington: Ms. Shocket is discussing this with the Planner and Recreation Director; rather than sending out one big bid without substance, we plan to break the job down into smaller components; our solution was to purchase a labor contract not to exceed $10,000, with either the Recreation Department or the HMC purchasing materials as required. Ms. Shocket: What is needed is Council approval for expenditure of whatever the Town's share is; what needs to be decided administratively is the necessity to go out to bid or documentation of sole source labor providers; we also need documentation of three cost quotes for materials. Mr. Armington: If you require us to write a bid specification and advertise it, forget about getting it done before August. Councilor McInnis: It is important that it complies with the law and Town procedure. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve an expenditure of up to $3,000 from the Fort Getty capital improvements account to be specifically approved by the Administrator with consultation from Solicitor, if necessary. So voted.

6)
East Ferry Lease Negotiating Committee
a)
Report (verbal) and proposal for lease

b)
Bates & McDonough, Inc.'s lease analysis

Councilor McInnis: The committee consisted of Councilor Hines, Ms. Shocket, David Willis and Donald Armington of the Harbor Management Commission, the Town Planner and me; we met on several occasions, as a committee and, at times with representatives of Conanicut Marine Services, whose lease is expiring this year; the committee determined the most logical way to approach this was to obtain an appraisal of the leased property; a summary letter from the appraisal company was in Council's packet for public release; summary of our recommendations: enter into a lease for ten years with one 10-year renewal option; the demised premises is defined as including the basin, dockage attachments to the steel pier, the steel pier surface, and the wood pier; rental fee would be fixed at an annual amount of $14,000 per year subject to annual inflation increases; repairs and maintenance responsibilities would be more clearly defined. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to that Council approve the recommendations of the lease negotiating committee, based upon the described terms. Councilor Liberati: The level of skill and effort expended by the committee, combined with the appraisal, support the fair market value for this location. Motion so voted. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines that the Solicitor be asked to draft a lease consistent with the terms of the document supplied by the committee. So voted.


UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
Letter from Doris L. Pelley (2/27 agenda) re: elderly tax exemption: Solicitor: I checked the title and tax records with the Tax Assessor; it is unclear why exemption was ever extended; the property was purchased in May of 1990 by Ms. Pelley and her daughter for $243,000.00 without a mortgage; in July of 1992 they took out a mortgage for $40,000; that remains the only lien on the property; the only years she applied for and was granted the elderly tax exemption were in 1992 ($2,700 tax bill with $1,600 exempted) and 1993 ($3,000 tax bill with $1,800 exempted); there was no application made when the property was bought; the allowances in 1992 and 1993 were an oversight; apparently, the title and additional income were not checked; if one of the owners qualifies with age and income, the Assessor must consider that of both owners; there is an undividable interest in the property. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Liberati that the Tax Assessor send a letter to Ms. Pelley indicating that Council has reviewed her request after the Solicitor reviewed her title and, under current ordinances, there is nothing in the law to allow them to grant an exemption. So voted.


COMMUNICATIONS
1)
Letter from the Historical Preservation & Heritage Commission re: Historic Preservation Term Easement: Conanicut Battery
(Administrator to refer to Planner.)

2)
Copy of letter to Town Planner from the East Passage Yachting Center re: East Bay economic initiative support through block grants

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept communications #1 and 2. So voted.


NEW BUSINESS

1)
License transfer applications:


Applicant






Type

Seabreeze Convenience Store


Victualing


          TO


Kenyon Oil Company, Inc.


 dba Jamestown Xtra Mart

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to approve the transfer application subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted by 4 in favor, none opposed and Councilor Robertson abstaining.


Applicant






Type

Seabreeze Convenience Store


Sunday Sales


          TO


Kenyon Oil Company, Inc.

      dba Jamestown Xtra Mart


 

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to approve the transfer application subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted by 4 in favor, none opposed and Councilor Robertson abstaining.


EXECUTIVE SESSION

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to adjourn to executive session at 9:29 PM. So voted. Council returned to regular session at 10:25 PM. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to seal the minutes of the executive session to the public. So voted.


ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to adjourn at 10:26 PM. So voted.

Attest:

Theresa C. Donovan, CMC

Town Clerk

cc:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation






